
908 

12 CFR Ch. VII (1–1–10 Edition) § 792.30 

and the FOIA requester, within a rea-
sonable number of days prior to the 
specified disclosure date, a written no-
tice which will include: 

(1) A statement of the reasons for 
which the submitter’s disclosure objec-
tion was not sustained; and 

(2) A description of the information 
to be disclosed; and 

(3) A specified disclosure date. 
(h) If a requester brings suit to com-

pel disclosure of confidential commer-
cial information, we will promptly no-
tify the submitter. 

(i) The notice requirements of para-
graph (d) of this section do not apply if: 

(1) We determine that the informa-
tion should not be disclosed; 

(2) The information has been lawfully 
published or has been officially made 
available to the public; 

(3) Disclosure of the information is 
required by law; or 

(4) The designation made by the sub-
mitter in accordance with paragraph 
(c) of this section appears obviously 
frivolous; except that in such case, 
NCUA will provide the submitter with 
written notice of any final administra-
tive decision to disclose the informa-
tion within a reasonable number of 
days prior to the specified disclosure 
date. 

RELEASE OF EXEMPT INFORMATION 

§ 792.30 Is there a prohibition against 
disclosure of exempt records? 

Except those authorized officials list-
ed in § 792.14, or as provided in §§ 792.31– 
792.32, and subpart C of this part, no of-
ficer, employee, or agent of NCUA or of 
any federally-insured credit union shall 
disclose or permit the disclosure of any 
exempt records of NCUA to any person 
other than those NCUA or credit union 
officers, employees, or agents properly 
entitled to such information for the 
performance of their official duties. 

§ 792.31 Can exempt records be dis-
closed to credit unions, financial in-
stitutions and state or federal agen-
cies? 

The NCUA Board, in its sole discre-
tion, or any person designated by it in 
writing, may make available to certain 
governmental agencies and insured fi-
nancial institutions copies of reports of 
examination and other documents, pa-

pers or information for their use, when 
necessary, in the performance of their 
official duties or functions. All reports, 
documents and papers made available 
pursuant to this paragraph shall re-
main the property of NCUA. No person, 
agency or employee shall disclose the 
reports or exempt records without 
NCUA’s express written authorization. 

§ 792.32 Can exempt records be dis-
closed to investigatory agencies? 

The NCUA Board, or any person des-
ignated by it in writing, in its discre-
tion and in appropriate circumstances, 
may disclose to proper federal or state 
authorities copies of exempt records 
pertaining to irregularities discovered 
in credit unions which may constitute 
either unsafe or unsound practices or 
violations of federal or state, civil or 
criminal law. 

Subpart B [Reserved] 

Subpart C—Production of Non-
public Records and Testimony 
of NCUA Employees in Legal 
Proceedings 

SOURCE: 62 FR 56054, Oct. 29, 1997, unless 
otherwise noted. 

§ 792.40 What does this subpart pro-
hibit? 

This subpart prohibits the release of 
nonpublic records or the appearance of 
an NCUA employee to testify in legal 
proceedings except as provided in this 
subpart. Any person possessing non-
public records may release them or 
permit their disclosure only as pro-
vided in this subpart. 

(a) Duty of NCUA employees. (1) If an 
NCUA employee is served with a sub-
poena requiring him or her to appear as 
a witness or produce records, the em-
ployee must promptly notify the Office 
of General Counsel. The General Coun-
sel has the authority to instruct NCUA 
employees to refuse appearing as a wit-
ness or to withhold nonpublic records. 
The General Counsel may let an NCUA 
employee provide testimony, including 
expert or opinion testimony, if the 
General Counsel determines that the 
need for the testimony clearly out-
weighs contrary considerations. 
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(2) If a court or other appropriate au-
thority orders or demands expert or 
opinion testimony or testimony beyond 
authorized subjects contrary to the 
General Counsel’s instructions, an 
NCUA employee must immediately no-
tify the General Counsel of the order 
and respectfully decline to comply. An 
NCUA employee must decline to an-
swer questions on the grounds that this 
subpart forbids such disclosure and 
should produce a copy of this subpart, 
request an opportunity to consult with 
the Office of General Counsel, and ex-
plain that providing such testimony 
without approval may expose him or 
her to disciplinary or other adverse ac-
tion. 

(b) Duty of persons who are not NCUA 
employees. (1) If you are not an NCUA 
employee but have custody of non-
public records and are served with a 
subpoena requiring you to appear as a 
witness or produce records, you must 
promptly notify the NCUA about the 
subpoena. Also, you must notify the 
issuing court or authority and the per-
son or entity for whom the subpoena 
was issued of the contents of this sub-
part. Notice to the NCUA is made by 
sending a copy of the subpoena to the 
General Counsel of the NCUA, Office of 
General Counsel, 1775 Duke Street, Al-
exandria, Virginia 22314–3428. After re-
ceiving notice, the NCUA may advise 
the issuing court or authority and the 
person or entity for whom the sub-
poena was issued that this subpart ap-
plies and, in addition, may intervene, 
attempt to have the subpoena quashed 
or withdrawn, or register appropriate 
objections. 

(2) After notifying the Office of Gen-
eral Counsel, you should respond to a 
subpoena by appearing at the time and 
place stated in the subpoena. Unless 
authorized by the General Counsel, you 
should decline to produce any records 
or give any testimony, basing your re-
fusal on this subpart. If the issuing 
court or authority orders the disclo-
sure of records or orders you to testify, 
you should continue to decline to 
produce records or testify and should 
advise the Office of General Counsel. 

(c) Penalties. Anyone who discloses 
nonpublic records or gives testimony 
related to those records, except as ex-
pressly authorized by the NCUA or as 

ordered by a federal court after NCUA 
has had the opportunity to be heard, 
may face the penalties provided in 18 
U.S.C. 641 and other applicable laws. 
Also, former NCUA employees, in addi-
tion to the prohibition contained in 
this subpart, are subject to the restric-
tions and penalties of 18 U.S.C. 207. 

§ 792.41 When does this subpart apply? 

This subpart applies if you want to 
obtain nonpublic records or testimony 
of an NCUA employee for legal pro-
ceedings. It doesn’t apply to the release 
of records under the Freedom of Infor-
mation Act (FOIA), 5 U.S.C. 552, or the 
Privacy Act, 5 U.S.C. 552a, or the re-
lease of records to federal or state in-
vestigatory agencies under § 792.32. 

[62 FR 56054, Oct. 29, 1997, as amended at 65 
FR 63789, Oct. 25, 2000] 

§ 792.42 How do I request nonpublic 
records or testimony? 

(a) To request nonpublic records or 
the testimony of an NCUA employee, 
you must submit a written request to 
the General Counsel of the NCUA. If 
you serve a subpoena on the NCUA or 
an NCUA employee before submitting a 
written request and receiving a final 
determination, the NCUA will oppose 
the subpoena on the grounds that you 
failed to follow the requirements of 
this subpart. You may serve a sub-
poena as long as it is accompanied by a 
written request that complies with this 
subpart. 

(b) To request nonpublic records that 
are part of the records of the Office of 
the Inspector General or the testimony 
of an NCUA employee on matters with-
in the knowledge of the NCUA em-
ployee as a result of his or her employ-
ment with the Office of the Inspector 
General, you must submit a written re-
quest to the Office of the Inspector 
General. Your request will be handled 
in accordance with the provisions of 
this subpart except that the Inspector 
General will be responsible for those 
determinations that would otherwise 
be made by the General Counsel. 

§ 792.43 What must my written request 
contain? 

Your written request for records or 
testimony must include: 
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